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1. The author of the history of Westminster College Oxford (Our Calling to Fulfil), Mrs Jennifer Bone, published an account of the first five years of the Westminster Institute of Education in The Methodist Recorder of 2 February 2006. She judged that the academic aims of the merger had been met beyond even the most optimistic expectations, and that the work of the Wesley Centre Oxford was flourishing. Moreover, since the merger, some £4m had been spent by the university on improving and maintaining the Harcourt Hill estate.  Mrs Bone concluded by challenging the Methodist Church to enter a period of discernment as to the nature of the engagement it sought with the Higher Education sector.

Westminster Institute of Education: Academic

2.
Recruitment to all programmes has been excellent, with most meeting or exceeding targets. Over the four years from 2004-5 it is planned to grow in size as follows:  Initial Teacher Education  (1,054 from 895), Undergraduate Modular and Foundation degree programmes (1,138 from 901), Postgraduate-taught degrees (1,512 from 1,370) with other courses remaining at 371.   The funded Continuing Professional Development programme for teachers provided by the Institute is among the largest nationally (current annual funding £1.2m).    The Institute’s planned overall income for the current year is £10.9m.  The Institute is now launching a major partnership initiative to develop subject-specialist coaches in the FE sector.  The introduction of top-up fees next academic year is likely to make recruitment and student perception of provision more competitive than it has been.  International recruitment and the internationalisation of the curriculum are identified as important to future viability.  Financial surpluses from future years are being applied to improve sports facilities, create additional office space and support selected research activities.

Wesley Centre Oxford: Adult Christian Education

3.
The new distance learning undergraduate theology course (BA in Theology and Religion) has seen steadily increasing recruitment figures over the past eighteen months since its launch.  Approximately five new students enrol on the Centre’s programmes each month throughout the year.  The university’s electronic platform for online learning support and teaching (WebCT) has been thoroughly integrated into the delivery of this theology programme.  Energy is now being put into the Centre’s MA in Practical and Contextual Theology (also by distance learning) which, having had a number of very successful years, has recruited less well for the past two or three.  New modules are being introduced on Spirituality, Faith and Learning, and existing modules revised, and the Centre is hoping for a good intake in the autumn.  The collaboration with the Oxford Diocese of the Church of England which began in 1999, has been reviewed, and a new Foundation Degree course validated which attracts core funding.  The new programme is felt to be particularly well adapted to the needs of the local churches and communities.  The success of the partnership in delivering lay and ordained ministerial training has led to enquiries from another diocese, and suggests a 


role for the Centre in the development of regional training partnerships.  The Centre contributed to a conference organised at the Institute, for the Methodist Independent Schools and attended by teachers and chaplains from these institutions.  It addressed the issue of how children attending a Methodist school might know their education was Methodist. The Centre produced a CDRom containing basic information and useful resources for teachers in Methodist schools.

Wesley Centre Oxford:  Methodist Studies Unit

4.
The company has supported work on the assessment of a quantity of negative glass slides in the possession of the Centre, which were made by N Curnock in connection with his standard edition of John Wesley’s Journal.  The Unit has as a long-term aim to move to a purpose-built archive, library and art store with research and gallery space.  The Methodist Recorder is now referring research enquiries to the Centre, as it has a good set of bound copies and the full series on microfilm.  A new and comprehensive agreement between the company, the university and those institutions and organisations loaning heritage and art collections to Westminster, is still in preparation, although considerable progress has been made on it.

Wesley Centre Oxford:  Chaplaincy

5.
The numbers attending morning prayers each day has increased; new initiatives have been tried to increase attendance at Sunday evening worship.  Awareness of the chaplaincy across the wider university has been raised, with the support of the university’s Ecumenical Chaplain.  The university’s carol service continues to be held in the Westminster Chapel and is led by Dr Robert Bates, the Methodist Chaplain.  He has continued to lead worship at Cowley Road and Lime Walk churches.  He has also been involved in the training of the Centre’s one remaining Methodist student minister, and in teaching on initial teacher training and theology courses.  Dr Bates’s current contract for his appointment comes to an end in August 2007.

Estates

6.
Several building works connected with disabled access to and inside buildings, and within the external site have been completed.  There has been continuing work on drainage, hot water supply, and electrical intake switchgear.  A programme of redecoration and maintenance throughout the estate has continued.  The future of the Leisure Centre is currently under review, and a consultancy report is awaited on this matter – as also with regard to the replacement of the existing poor-quality residential accommodation.  Detailed plans will be submitted to the company for approval in due course.

Board

7.
The board has continued to meet each term to scrutinise the operation of the merger agreements between Westminster College, Oxford and Oxford Brookes University, and to discharge its defined duties.   During the year an updated text for the Agreed Statement of Intent between the company and Oxford Brookes University has been agreed, preserving the university’s direct financial support for the staffing and activities of the Wesley Centre Oxford, and the place of theological studies in the academic portfolio of the university.   The Revd Professor Frances Young has continued to chair the board of the company, and to serve as its representative on the main board of Oxford Brookes University.  She has been actively assisted by Susan Barratt as Vice-Chair, who has taken the lead in financial matters, the Revd Dr Inderjit Bhogal who retires at the end of this academic year, the Revd Philip Beuzeval who has recently been appointed as the company’s representative on the Wesley Centre Oxford Advisory Forum, and Anthea Cox from the Connexional Team.  The Methodist Council approved the appointment of two additional directors of the company from March 2006, the Revd Professor Anthony Bell, and Dr Cliff Marshall, a senior member of the teacher education staff at the Westminster Institute and an active Methodist.  Both will bring much-valued additional expertise to the work of the company.  The Liaison Committee, providing a formal link between the company and the university, has worked well in its first full year of operation; the friendly and constructive approach of Mr Rex Knight, Deputy Vice-Chancellor, being especially appreciated.

***RESOLUTION

31/1.
The Conference receives the Report of the Westminster College Oxford Trust Ltd.
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